KENTUCKY ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES    
                      LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE MEETING                  
         Monday, January 30, 2012                                   

The Kentucky Association of Counties (KACo) Legislative Committee met Monday, January 30, 2012, at 400 Englewood Drive, Frankfort, Kentucky.

Affiliate Membership present: 
Hon. John Wilson, Garrard County Judge/Executive, President, KACo

Kentucky Magistrates & Commissioners Association: Richard Tanner, Executive Director; Sam Crawford, Lobbyist; Hon. Hubert Pollett, Legislative Chair
Kentucky County Judge/Executives Association: Vince Lang, Executive Director
Kentucky County Clerks Association: William May, Executive Director 

Kentucky Circuit Court Clerks Association: Hon. David Nicholson, Jefferson Circuit Court Clerk; Brad McLean, Lobbyist 
Kentucky Coroners Association: Hon. John Goble, Scott County Coroner 

Kentucky PVA Association: Hon. Thomas Ben Brown, President, Logan County PVA; Hon. Joyce Parker, Legislative Chair, Laurel County PVA
Kentucky Jailers Association: Hon. Mike Simpson, President, Oldham County Jailer
Kentucky Sheriff’s Association: Jerry Wagner, Executive Director
Kentucky County Attorneys Association: Hon. Marc Robbins, Madison County Attorney; Bill Patrick, Executive Director
Kentucky Commonwealth’s Attorneys Association: Hon. Chris Cohron, Legislative Chair
Others present: 
Sara McGown, Louisville Metro Government; Shelley Heavrin, Circuit Clerks, Trust for Life; Joe Barrows, Administrator, Kentucky Commercial Mobile Radio Service (CMRS) Board/Office of 911 Coordinator (guest speaker); and Tandy Hubbard, Kentucky CMRS Board.
KACo staff present:  Brian Roy, Deputy Director; Shellie Hampton, Director of Governmental Relations; Rich Ornstein, Staff Attorney; Roger Recktenwald, Director of Research & Planning; Scott Martin, Director of Member Services; Ellen Williams, KACo Contract Lobbyist; Renee Craddock, KACo Contract Lobbyist; and Vicki Pettus, Legislative & Research Assistant.

Chairman Wilson called the meeting to order at 10:37 a.m.  The roll was called and, with a quorum being present, the committee was duly constituted to conduct business.

Motion made by Vince Lang, seconded by Ben Brown, to approve the minutes of the January 23, 2012, meeting as presented.  Motion carried.


Old Business:  Shellie Hampton updated members on previously reviewed bills which have moved through the legislative process.  Specifically: HB 215 (electrical inspections) will be heard in committee on 2/2/12; and HB 240 (Constitutional amendment to abolish Constables) will probably not go anywhere for lack of support.  Ms. Hampton will follow up with Sen. Julie Denton about progress on a bill to allow for the elimination of duties for constables – which may also be difficult to pass, as it would necessitate changing dozens of statutes that relate to constables.
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With regard to affiliate issues, Marc Robbins pointed out concerns the Kentucky County Attorneys Association has with HB 283, SB 58, and SB 75.  All of these bills are “under review” at the present time.

Mike Simpson stated that, although the Kentucky Jailers Association has not formally discussed SB 55, they would probably have no problem supporting the bill.  Mr. Simpson moved to change the KACo Legislative Committee’s position from “under review” to “support.”  The motion was seconded by David Nicholson, and the motion carried.


New Business:  Guest Speaker Joe Barrows, with the Kentucky CMRS Board and Office of the 911 Coordinator, gave a brief presentation about the disparity in fees paid by pre-paid (phone cards) and post-paid cell phone users to support local government resources for responding to 9-1-1 calls.  Because of the lower fees paid by pre-paid phone companies, local governments are losing monies that could go toward supporting 9-1-1 programs. Mr. Barrows explained several options that are on the table but strongly encouraged KACo to support the option which involves repeal of the 2006 amendments made to the original law.  He stated that this would be the easiest route to correct the disparity and provide the easiest method to calculate costs and collect fees for 9-1-1 programs. 

In a later discussion by the Committee and to the above-mentioned point, Vince Lang advised Committee members that the phone companies are fighting any attempts to change the present legislation and that they have powerful lobbyists working to this end.  Mr. Lang moved to have KACo pursue finding a sponsor for legislation that would repeal the 2006 amendments and provide for equity of payment by all wireless providers.  The motion was seconded by Richard Tanner, and the motion carried.

Ms. Hampton gave a brief overview of the following new bills, on which the indicated actions were taken by the Committee.  Motions carried unless otherwise noted. 
HB 5 – Under Review.  Motion made by Richard Tanner, seconded by Vince Lang. 
HB 296 – Under Review.  Motion made by Chris Cohron, seconded by Marc Robbins. 

HB 300 – Support.  Motion made by John Goble, seconded by Richard Tanner.  
HB 314 – Support.  Motion made by Chris Cohron, seconded by Jerry Wagner. 
HB 315 – Under Review.  Motion made by Ben Brown, seconded by Vince Lang.  
HB 319 – Oppose.  Motion made by Chris Cohron, seconded by Marc Robbins.

HB 323 – Under Review.  Motion made by David Nicholson, seconded by Marc Robbins.  John Wilson abstained.
HB 325 – Oppose.  Motion made by Vince Lang, seconded by John Wilson. 
HB 327 – Under Review.  Motion made by David Nicholson, seconded by Chris Cohron. 
HCR 100 – Under Review.  Motion made by William May, seconded by Vince Lang.  
SB 112 – Under Review.  Motion made by Marc Robbins, seconded by Chris Cohron.
SB 116 – Under Review.  Motion made by Richard Tanner, seconded by Vince Lang. 
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Other Business:  David Nicholson introduced Shelley Heavrin, with the Circuit Court Clerks’ Trust for Life, who may be attending the KACo Legislative Committee meetings throughout the Session.

Chairman Wilson reminded members of the Training Day and Legislative Reception on Wednesday, February 8, 5:30 – 7:30 p.m. at the Frankfort Civic Center.   He also reminded the Committee that the County Judges Association is meeting later in the week in Lexington, and that the County Attorneys and Commonwealth Attorneys meet next week.

The next meeting of the KACo Legislative Committee was scheduled for Monday, February 6, 2012, 10:30 a.m. EST, at 400 Englewood Drive, Frankfort, Kentucky.

A motion was made by Ben Brown, and seconded by David Nicholson, to adjourn the meeting at 11:41 a.m.  The motion carried.

Minutes taken by:  ____________________    


                                  Vicki M. Pettus

______________________________

                               




Chairman John Wilson

______________________________








Date Approved

